# Strengthen Girls' and Women's Political Participation and Decision-Making Power

Facts, Solutions, Case Studies, and Calls to Action

### **OVERVIEW**

The strong political participation of women is critical for democratic governance. However, girls and women throughout the world continue to be marginalized from the political sphere due to restrictive laws and institutional barriers; discriminatory cultural practices; and disproportionately low access to quality education, healthcare, and resources. However, reversing discriminatory policies and practices is possible and has been done.

This policy brief examines various proven solutions to addressing barriers in institutions, sociocultural norms, and individual capacity in order to empower all girls and women and amplify their voices in decision-making processes. The interventions presented range from raising awareness among girls and women–particularly the most marginalized–of their rights and national power structures, with the intent to foster inclusivity in leadership roles.

## **SECTION 1: FRAMING THE ISSUE**

Girls and women have the right to engage in civil society, vote in elections, be elected to government office, serve on boards, and make their voices heard in any process that will ultimately affect them, their families, and their communities. While girls younger than 18 rarely have the right to vote or be elected to office, they have the right to have their voices heard in decision-making processes, as per the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child.<sup>1</sup>

Moreover, at a time when nearly half of the world's countries are considered democracies, the inclusion and equal participation of all citizens has become increasingly critical for good governance, which in turn is necessary for sustainable peace and development.<sup>2</sup> Under-representation of women in national governments is a rights issue and has detrimental effects on society, as bodies that govern citizens' daily lives miss the perspectives and experiences of half the population. Parity at all levels of government is fundamental to rights of equal representation and to creating an enabling environment for equality and good governance. Yet data from the Inter-Parliamentary Union (IPU) reveals that in 2019, less than 10% of world leaders were women and only 20.7% of government ministers were women.<sup>3,4</sup>

By investing in gender-responsive political participation, the international community not only moves closer to realizing girls' and women's basic human rights, but also fulfilling the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) and targets that depend upon it. While achieving gender equality and empowering girls and women is the goal of SDG 5–achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls—the benefits of including girls and women in decision-making are cross-cutting, paving the way to more inclusive and resilient political processes and democracies, balanced economies, and enhanced peacebuilding capacities.<sup>5, 6</sup> As of October 2019, an estimated 24.5% of national parliamentarians were women, a slow rise from 11.3% in 1995.<sup>7, 8</sup> Women have also increasingly taken on positions of power as corporate leaders, civil society activists, political party leaders, mayors, cabinet ministers, prime ministers, and presidents.<sup>9, 10</sup> Despite this progress, there is still a long road ahead to achieving gender equality in the political sphere.

Although multiple international agreements, regional frameworks, and national laws recognize girls' and women's right to lead and participate in politics as a measure of democratic integrity, the widespread absence of women in political and decision-making bodies persists. Furthermore, as of June 2019, only 11 women worldwide were serving as heads of state and 12 were serving as head of government.<sup>11</sup> As of January 2019, only 42 countries had 30% or more women in ministerial positions.<sup>12</sup> As of 2018, young people under age 30 made up only around 2% of the world's parliamentarians, making young women among the most underrepresented globally.<sup>13</sup> Both male and female legislators face numerous challenges during political campaigns, but according to a 2015 survey conducted in 84 countries by the Women in Parliaments Global Forum and the World Bank, women are three times as likely to worry about gender discrimination and twice as likely to fear not being taken as seriously as their male counterparts.<sup>14</sup>

Women often face their first barriers to full political participation as girls, which can limit their participation and leadership later in life.<sup>15</sup> Prevailing social norms and cultural attitudes discourage political activism among girls and young women, which in turn limits their willingness and agency to take political action.<sup>16</sup> A 2019 study by Plan International found that while 62% of girls are confident in their ability to lead, only 20.6% aspire to national leadership and only 19.3% want to be a community leader.<sup>17</sup> With little encouragement from their direct environment and limited female role models in the public sphere,

Disclaimer: The views and opinions expressed in this technical paper are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of all partnering organizations.



Meeting the demand to invest in women's political participation and decision-making power is linked to the achievement of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) and targets, including:

## SDG 5: Achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls

- **5.5** Ensure women's full and effective participation and equal opportunities for leadership at all levels of decision-making in political, economic, and public life
- **5.c** Adopt and strengthen sound policies and enforceable legislation for the promotion of gender equality and the empowerment of all women and girls at all levels

## SDG 10: Reduce inequality within and among countries

- **10.2** By 2030, empower and promote the social, economic, and political inclusion of all, irrespective of age, sex, disability, race, ethnicity, origin, religion, or economic or other status
- 10.3 Ensure equal opportunity and reduce inequalities of outcome, including by eliminating discriminatory laws, policies, and practices and promoting appropriate legislation, policies, and action in this regard

SDG 16: Promote peaceful and inclusive societies for sustainable development, provide access to justice for all, and build effective, accountable, and inclusive institutions at all levels

• **16.7** Ensure responsive, inclusive, participatory, and representative decision-making at all levels





levels of engagement in party activism among young women are lower than that of young men.<sup>18</sup>

In humanitarian, conflict, and post-conflict settings, UN Security Council Resolution 1325 on Women, Peace and Security specifically acknowledges the role of women in the prevention and resolution of conflicts, in humanitarian response, and in post-conflict reconstruction.<sup>19</sup> The resolution also affirms the importance of women's equal participation and full involvement in peace and security processes, particularly as they are most affected in times of crisis. Additionally, older adolescent girls' and young women's participation in peace processes is guaranteed under resolution 2250 on Youth, Peace, and Security.<sup>20</sup> However, in the nearly 20 years since Resolution 1325 was adopted, little progress has been made in facilitating and supporting gender-sensitive engagement.<sup>21</sup> Despite the proven results and importance of including girls' and women's voices in conflict resolution, women still remain a small minority of the United Nations military peacekeepers and parliamentarians in conflict-afflicted countries.<sup>22</sup> Additionally, data from the major peace processes between 1992 and 2018 showed that women accounted for only 3% of mediators, 13% of negotiators, and 4% of signatories to peace agreements.<sup>23</sup>

Multiple barriers have persistently prevented women from taking their place within the political arena. For women who belong to a marginalized and/or minority group, additional challenges, such as legal, political, and cultural constraints, prevent them from full and equal participation due to interconnected systems of power. Meaningful political participation of girls and women needs to address the overlapping dynamics of inequality and power and should be representative of all girls and women, including those from indigenous communities, those with disabilities, those in LGBTQIA+ groups, girls and women living in urban slums, girls and women living in fragile settings, refugees, and sex workers.<sup>24</sup>

### **SECTION 2: SOLUTIONS AND INTERVENTIONS**

The systemic barriers to meaningful political inclusion that girls and women face must be addressed on three levels: individual, institutional, and sociocultural.<sup>25, 26, 27</sup> While change may not happen simultaneously on each level, all three must be addressed in order to create an enabling environment for girls and women to reach equal and sustainable political participation. Breaking down the barriers and creating opportunities at each level calls for a collaborative effort among states, civil society, and the international community.<sup>28, 29</sup> Each of these stakeholders, from lawmakers to activists to religious and traditional leaders to family members, can play a different role in addressing different challenges.<sup>30</sup> Additionally, instituting mechanisms that report on gender-equality commitments and ensure accountability for increasing women's political participation are essential for tracking progress and collecting data at the local and state levels. The path forward needs to ensure and support girls' and women's right to be involved in decision-making and political processes. This should be rooted in the following solutions:

- Introduce gender quotas as transitional mechanisms where representation is not equal.
- Promote girls' and women's rights and participation in conflict prevention, mitigation of humanitarian crises, and peacebuilding processes.
- Promote access to decision-making spaces and political processes for all women, including the most marginalized.
- Create training and leadership pathways for girls and women that are gender sensitive.
- Foster inclusivity in leadership, civic engagement, and decision-making in public and private spheres.
- Ensure political environments are free from gender-based discrimination and violence.
- Ensure recognition of women in decision-making capacities as a human right.

## Introduce Gender Quotas as Transitional Mechanisms Where Representation Is Not Equal

Evidence suggests that when women are elected to political positions, they make a difference for girls and women and strongly impact legislation.<sup>31</sup> In many cases, women are more likely to pursue inclusive policies and respond to constituent concerns;<sup>32, 33</sup> tend to push for positive change around health, community wellbeing, poverty reduction, and family welfare; and are more likely to strive to reach a consensus on policies.<sup>34, 35</sup> Studies show that under certain conditions, women in parliament are more likely to sponsor legislation, reach across political lines, and secure funding for their constituents.<sup>36, 37, 38</sup> Additionally, evidence from more than 125 countries suggests that the presence of women in government is associated with lower levels of corruption.<sup>39</sup>

When well-designed and properly implemented, quotas can be effective, temporary measures to increase women's access to decision-making positions while transitioning to the point where a gender balance in political leadership can be achieved and sustained.<sup>40</sup> Quotas can be adapted to fit a variety of political systems, structures, and contexts, and while they may not work in every situation, they can be particularly crucial within electoral systems that are not conducive to equal participation.<sup>41</sup> Quotas often address an institutional barrier—whether within national political parties or the private sector—and, ideally, they demand action from institutional actors and power-holders rather than placing the onus on individual women to succeed.<sup>42</sup> As of February 2019, more than half of the 50 single or lower houses that were comprised of 30% or more women had some form of a quota system in place—either legislative candidate quotas or reserved seats.<sup>43</sup> Additionally, a 2018 report on women in parliament showed that 27.7% of women were elected in single and lower chambers and 36.1% in upper chambers in countries where quotas were used, compared to 18.6% and 16.2% of seats, respectively, in countries where no form of gender quotas were used.<sup>44</sup>





- **16.10** Ensure public access to information and protect fundamental freedoms, in accordance with national legislation and international agreements
- **16.b** Promote and enforce nondiscriminatory laws and policies for sustainable development



#### Case Study: Quota Law Leads to Gender Parity in Tunisia's Municipal Councils

During the Arab Spring, women's movements were visibly at the forefront. In Tunisia, they have pushed for the country to adopt constitutional protections for women's equal rights. In April 2017, Tunisia's parliament passed a bill with an overwhelming majority to increase women's representation in local elections, with 127 members of parliament voting in favor, three against, and four abstaining. The new legislation requires parties and political blocs to put forward an equal number of women and men as heads of party lists. This electoral legislation supports "horizontal and vertical" parity, creating more opportunities for women to be elected as representatives.<sup>45</sup> Horizontal parity requires that municipal election lists across Tunisia have equal men and women, while vertical parity requires men and women to alternate in each list. Additionally, the law calls for gender equality in municipal and regional councils, which ensures that the quota law affects women at a subnational level. The result of the quota law is that women accounted for 47% of those elected in the May 2018 municipal elections across the country, a tangible shift toward gender parity and democracy.<sup>46</sup>

## Promote Girls' and Women's Rights and Participation in Conflict Prevention, Mitigation of Humanitarian Crises, and Peacebuilding Processes

In 2000, the UN Security Council passed resolution 1325 on Women, Peace and Security, which calls for: 1) women's participation in peace processes; 2) the protection of girls' and women's rights; 3) gender training for peacekeeping operations; and 4) gender mainstreaming in UN activities around conflict, peace, and security.<sup>47,48</sup>

Mainstreaming gender in conflict prevention and resolution can improve outcomes before, during, and after conflict. Women's participation in democratic transitions in particular can improve the likelihood of peace negotiations arriving at settlements and parties reaching sustainable agreements. Research shows that women's participation in resolution processes decreases the chances of peace agreements failing by 64% and increases the chances of peace agreements lasting for 15 years by 35%.<sup>49</sup> Although there is broad recognition that gender-specific peacebuilding strategies can aid in effective and holistic reconstruction, national policies and programs often neglect to invite women to negotiating tables or provide a platform for girls and women to voice their specific needs during reconstruction periods.<sup>50</sup> As of January 2019, only 19% of parliamentarians in conflict and post-conflict countries were women, compared to 24.3% globally.<sup>51</sup> Additionally, the global average of women ministers is 20.7%, compared to 18.3% in conflict and post-conflict countries.<sup>52</sup>

Several countries have taken steps to promote women's active and equal participation in peace processes and conflict resolution, including the United States, which passed the Women, Peace and Security Act in 2017<sup>53</sup> and a subsequent strategy in 2019,<sup>54</sup> as well as Canada, which appointed the first Ambassador for Women, Peace and Security in 2019 to implement Canada's National Action Plan on women, peace and security.<sup>55</sup> Additionally, in July 2019 the Development Assistance Committee within the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) adopted its Recommendation on Ending Sexual Exploitation, Abuse, and Harassment in Development Co-operation and Humanitarian Assistance as an effort to prevent further violence against girls and women in prevention and response efforts conducted by donor countries.<sup>56</sup>

Gender equality is a key predictor of human security and peace. Government leaders need to recognize that state security goes beyond armed conflict and includes everyday human security, particularly of marginalized and vulnerable groups.<sup>57</sup> Beyond the formal process of peace accords, transitions provide a pivotal moment for advancing gender equality in a country. They offer an opportunity to transform fundamental barriers to gender equality, allowing institutions, processes, and norms to be reshaped into more inclusive systems. This is a transformation that, in turn, can build the democratic backbone of sustainable peace, fostering more resilient democracies and helping prevent future conflict. Yet for these transitions to be transformative, women must not only be present at formal processes, but must also have the capacity to engage in the creation of new governing structures.<sup>58</sup>

#### Case Study: Iraqi Women Activists Create a Strategy for Peace $^{\scriptscriptstyle 59}$

A group of 40 Iraqi women peace activists came together in 2018 to devise a strategy for peacebuilding and promoting gender-sensitive policy priorities in Iraq. The women produced a policy document, "A Strategy for Peace in Iraq: A Gender-Sensitive National Reconciliation Platform," which outlines 38 policy recommendations to serve as a roadmap for peace, and acts as a discussion document for others to grapple with the future direction for peace in Iraq. In building this document, the activists focused on six issues that would need to be resolved to enable a new reality in Iraq: women's empowerment, safety and security, trust and confidence, victims and survivors, education and youth, and governance and redistribution of resources. The women peace activists will use this strategy as the foundation of their efforts to promote the implementation of the recommendations and to advocate for women's active and equal participation in the peace process in Iraq.

#### Case Study: Syrian Women's Political Movement<sup>60</sup>

In 2017, a group of Syrian women politicians and activists formed the Syrian Women Political Movement (SWPM) to ensure women and grassroots activists are included in political and peace negotiations for the future of Syria. Supported by the Women's International League for Peace & Freedom (WILPF), SWPM hopes to bring the voices and experiences of Syrian women to the political process, with the ultimate goal of increasing women's participation to at least 30% at all levels in the peace-building process in Syria. The SWPM's membership comes from both inside Syria and throughout the diaspora, and it includes women and men. It has coordinated the efforts of Syrian women from diverse backgrounds. Through consultations and meetings, they have produced concrete recommendations and released more than three policy papers on what needs to be done to achieve sustainable solutions to the conflict.



#### Relevant International Norms, Standards, and Agreements:

- Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (1979)
- United Nations Economic and Social Council Resolution (1990/15)
- Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (1995)
- 2000 United Nations Security Council Resolution on Women, Peace, and Security (S/ RES/1325)
- 2003 United Nations General Assembly Resolution on Women's Political Participation (A/RES/58/142)
- 2011 United Nations General Assembly resolution on women's political participation (A/ RES/66/130)
- 2015 United Nations Security Council Resolution on Youth, Peace, and Security (S/RES/2250)
- Sustainable Development Goals (2015–2030)
- Report of the High-Level Working Group on the Health and Human Rights of Women, Children and Adolescents (2017)





#### Promote Access to Decision-Making Spaces and Political Processes for All Women, Including the Most Marginalized

Women's rights groups and networks are powerful levers of political change. They provide girls and women with platforms so they can elevate their voices and accessible avenues for political representation and participation. Despite their importance in galvanizing political action, these groups operate in an increasingly shrinking civil society space, where funding and political will for women's movements are scarce.<sup>61</sup> Access to stable, flexible, long-term funding would allow women's groups to build on their existing work, while effectively responding and adjusting to emerging trends and needs. With access to stable resources and support, groups can build greater capacity, be innovative in their work, and galvanize greater impact.<sup>62</sup> Moreover, for maximum impact, individual women's voices, women's organizations, and local women's groups need to be included as partners and stakeholders at every stage of the policymaking and decision-making processes. Increased investment in women's movements and groups will allow for the further creation and strengthening of safe spaces through which girls and women can cultivate and exercise their collective agency, leadership, and decision-making skills.

Women from marginalized groups, such as indigenous women, women from minority ethnic groups, and women with disabilities, often face additional barriers to participation via intersectional discrimination.<sup>63, 64</sup> Positions of political power must be accessible to all women and not restricted based on age, educational background, socio-economic status, geographical origin, indigenous status, sexual orientation, gender identity, or any other demographic characteristic. Diverse female leadership is essential to shaping systems and policies that are representative and inclusive of all.<sup>65</sup> Parliamentary representation of women from marginalized communities and populations can also benefit society by creating space for new insights regarding local and national issues. Ensuring gender balance at all levels of the decision-making process, including providing support and representation to women from marginalized populations, is necessary for policy reforms that are inclusive and cognizant of all populations, particularly those most at risk.

For example, increased engagement of indigenous women is integral to gender-responsive climate action and disaster-risk reduction processes because indigenous groups have a close relationship and dependence on the environment and its resources.<sup>66</sup> Yet, parliamentary participation among indigenous populations remains low globally. Research conducted by the Inter-Parliamentary Union in 2014 shows that indigenous people are proportionally underrepresented in 12 parliaments and absent from nine out of the 33 parliaments with data available as of 2014.<sup>67</sup> There is also a lack of data available on indigenous populations' roles in decision-making bodies. Fewer than half of the parliaments surveyed had data available on indigenous representation, possibly due to the low number of countries that legally recognize indigenous peoples.<sup>68</sup>

#### Case Study: Training Women With Disabilities to Change Kenya's Public Policy $^{\scriptscriptstyle (\circ)}$

Women with disabilities face many obstacles and discrimination as a result of their intersecting identities. One of these barriers is a lack of access to decision-making processes and political empowerment. Women Challenged to Challenge, an organization dedicated to advocating for the rights of women and girls with disabilities, along with the International Foundation for Electoral Systems (IFES), implemented an initiative called, The Power to Persuade: Empowering Women with Disabilities to Influence Public Life. Forty female disability rights activists gathered in Nairobi in 2017 to create a platform on policy priorities. The platform was presented to Kenyan government officials and has subsequently become an advocacy tool for disabled women to fight for their rights and recognition in the public sphere.

#### Create Training and Leadership Pathways for Girls and Women That Are Gender Sensitive

Encouraging continuous participation and civic education of girls and women in schools, universities, and civil society spaces can be important to their future political participation.<sup>70</sup> Some youth development experts note that another integral element of future political participation entails institutionalizing young people's civic education and participation in settings they experience on a regular basis.<sup>71</sup> Civic education taught to girls in school from a young age helps them understand the workings of democracy and their country's political system. It also equips them with necessary knowledge and skills to become active citizens and engage with the political issues of their time. Trainings targeted to girls that help them acquire the foundational skills for political participation, such as problem-solving, assertive communication, and negotiation capabilities, along with opportunities to engage in decision-making processes at the family and school levels, are all critical pathways to political empowerment.<sup>72</sup>

Youth-led civil society and volunteering organizations can also be important avenues for participation and learning. Civil society groups allow young people to learn about decision-making processes and exercise their agency in issues affecting their own community. These groups also introduce young people to networks of likeminded peers, setting the foundation for further learning and engagement with civic and political life.<sup>73</sup> Similarly, educational sports programming, especially for girls, can be a confidence-building mechanism that cultivates their leadership, agency, and resilience.<sup>74</sup>

Offering gender-sensitive political leadership and skills-based training for women also provides them with the foundation they need to actively participate in politics. Many groups and organizations around the world have carried out programs focused on overcoming major political barriers for female candidates, legislators, and influencers.<sup>75</sup> These barriers include a lack of financial resources and educational opportunities, unaccommodating governments, and geographic restrictions. A 2019 study on parliamentary committees and the health sector in Africa by the Westminster Foundation for Democracy found that once in office, women parliamentarians are still sidelined by being appointed to less prestigious and influential parliamentary committees.<sup>76</sup> By fostering opportunities in political engagement training, women may increasingly take action at local, national, and international levels to yield lasting results.

#### Case Study: Train, Run, Win, and Lead

Ahead of the 2015 election in Burkina Faso, the National Democratic Institute (NDI) supported local partners, including the Council of Burkinabe Women, in their work to increase the number of women candidates nominated by their parties and the number of women elected to public office. The Council of Burkinabe Women and NDI trained a total of 379 prospective female candidates, of which 110 were nominated and 13 were ultimately elected after being placed on the party's candidate lists.<sup>77</sup> Ahead of the municipal election in 2016, NDI trained a total of 674 women running for election to the local council on issues such as campaign management, public speaking, communications, and media relations.<sup>78</sup> These trainings built on previous NDI work, in which it led a drive to issue birth certificates to more than 16,000 Burkinabe, making them eligible to vote.<sup>79</sup>

#### Case Study: What Young Women Want

Plan International conducted a survey taken by nearly 10,000 girls and young women between the ages of 15 and 25 across 19 different countries. The survey asked the girls and young women about their leadership aspirations in terms of career, community, and family. While 76% of the girls and young women surveyed said they aspired to be a leader, only 60% felt confident in their ability to lead, and 94% thought that being a leader would result in being treated unfairly compared to their male counterparts.<sup>80</sup> These findings demonstrate that while girls and young women have aspirations





to lead, they also have extremely negative perceptions of what being a female leader involves.<sup>81</sup> Findings and recommendations from the report call for cultivating leadership aspirations at home first; setting up girls to succeed through access to schools and wider educational opportunities, as well as supporting and encouraging girls' and young women's networks and youth-led civic action; and addressing sexism, discrimination, and gender bias within the community, educational systems, and political spaces.<sup>82</sup>

#### Foster Inclusivity in Leadership, Civic Engagement, and Decision-Making in Public and Private Spheres

Addressing the needs of girls and women is challenging without the representation of their interests in top decision-making positions. Evidence shows that an increase in the participation of women in politics affects how their needs are prioritized in policymaking. For example, in some Scandinavian countries, where women are well represented in positions of power, public budgets and policies more appropriately reflect the interests of girls and women.<sup>83</sup> This same principle holds true for institutions of global governance, where there is a distinct gender imbalance. One such example where girls and women are increasingly asserting their rights is around climate justice.

When it comes to tackling the effects of climate change and natural disasters, girls and women are integral to progress and must be included in decision-making and mitigation leadership. Young female activists from around the world have been leaders in the movement to combat climate change—organizing protests, rallies, strikes, sit-ins, and lawsuits to fight for political and social change.<sup>84</sup> Disaster Risk Reduction—the practice of systematic analysis and mitigation of the causes of disasters, including reducing exposure to hazards, lessening the vulnerability of people and property, and improving preparedness and early warning for adverse events—is truly effective when girls and women are involved.<sup>85, 86</sup>

Women's participation in local government is also essential to inform policy and deliver change. Women's engagement in leadership positions at the grassroots level has been shown to have positive correlations to a higher quality of education, health, and infrastructure projects, as well as a boost to women's empowerment and standards of living.<sup>87</sup> Yet empowerment starts in the home and the community. For children, the father's role matters, particularly in terms of unpaid care work<sup>88</sup> and children's understanding of gender equality.<sup>89</sup> Studies have also indicated that community and sports programs can foster problem-solving, team-building, communication, and leadership skills in girls that can be applied throughout their lives.<sup>90</sup>

Another way to boost women's decision-making power is to propel more women into leadership positions in the economy. Gender equality in employment gives women more decision-making power and enhances family wellbeing. Women will typically invest more of their income in the health, nutrition and education of their children than men.<sup>91</sup>

In the private sector, gaps in leadership styles between men and women are common, making it harder for women to attain management positions. A 2018 study conducted by McKinsey, "Women in the Workplace," observed that women believe they are disadvantaged by workplace bias.<sup>92</sup> When compared to men, women are close to three times more likely to report having missed out on opportunities, such as a promotion or a raise, specifically because of their gender.<sup>93</sup> Evidence shows that corporations with more women in leadership and decision-making positions show better financial performance than those with low female representation.<sup>94</sup> Therefore, it is critical to ensure that women are equally represented in leadership positions in a variety of businesses, workplaces, trade unions, and other social movements, and that women's rights issues are prioritized in collective bargaining processes. Quotas also serve as valuable transitional tools to increase women's representation in male-dominated work and leadership environments.<sup>95</sup>

#### Case Study: Women in India Influence Local Politics

Prior to the 73rd Amendment Act in 1992, women in India were often restricted from elected positions.<sup>96</sup> The act changed that by reserving at least one-third of the seats of all Panchayat Councils and one-third of all Pradhan (head of the Panchayat) for women.<sup>97</sup> As a result, women's representation within Panchayat Councils reached nearly 50% by 2009.<sup>98</sup> Since its inception, women Panchayat Raj (village committee) leaders have become increasingly involved in their communities, ensuring that issues such as quality healthcare and education, as well as the financial considerations necessary to realize access to these services, are discussed at meetings.<sup>99</sup> As a result of women's increased participation within the Panchayat Councils, there was a 62% increase of potable water projects in these communities initiated by a woman leader, as compared to communities with male leaders.<sup>100</sup> There is also evidence that having more women in office changes attitudes towards women's role in society. One study on women in local politics in India found that having female politicians helps reduce stereotypes and gender roles in public and private life.<sup>101</sup> The study also found that villages with reserved quotas for women further closed gender gap aspirations of girls by 32% and by 25% among their parents.<sup>102</sup>

#### Ensure Political Environments Are Free From Gender-Based Discrimination and Violence

Governments need to demonstrate gender equality in their leadership and decision-making bodies by not only increasing female representation in ministerial and elected positions, but also by fostering gender-equitable work cultures in state institutions. Adopting gender-responsive policies and practices in governing institutions can ensure that female leaders are able to function and perform their services in an open and inclusive work environment. These policies and practices could include gender-equitable parental leave, childcare services, and fixed hours for voting debate and negotiations in decision-making bodies such as national and regional parliaments.<sup>103</sup>

Violence against girls and women in politics and those in decision-making positions is a global issue and has serious repercussions for inclusive democratic societies.<sup>104</sup> Violence cuts across all political sectors, including civil society, political parties, and electoral processes, and affects politically active girls and women regardless of their roles.<sup>105</sup> According to FRIDA the Young Feminist Fund, more than 50% of its young female activist members regularly feel unsafe or threatened because of the work they do in advancing gender equality.<sup>106</sup> In the online context, gender-based violence and harassment play a significant role in erecting additional barriers to girls' and women's leadership. At a time when online spaces animate multiple facets of daily life, online violence can discourage girls and women in politics is prevalent in countries around the world and has a "chilling effect" on women's social media engagement, causing them to decrease, pause, or completely stop their online activity.<sup>107</sup>

While acts of gender-based political violence are usually directed at individual women, they also carry an impact beyond their intended specific target. They frighten other women who are already politically active, deter women who might consider engaging in politics, and communicate to society that women should not participate in public life in any capacity.<sup>108, 109</sup> Those who are in positions of influence or leading human rights advocacy are frequently targeted, with a view to silencing their voices and the voices of others.





The increased political participation of girls and women necessitates a safe and open physical, social, and online environment, where all can participate and lead without fear of violence or harassment. This was encapsulated in 2019 by members of the International Labour Organization, who adopted the Convention Concerning the Elimination of Violence and Harassment in the World of Work and a related recommendation, which was the first internationally agreed-upon standard and guidance for addressing violence and harassment in the world of work.<sup>110</sup> Building an enabling environment for women's free and equal participation can be done by integrating protection from gender-based violence within the legal framework around electoral cycles. Improving girls' and women's access to justice and legal aid can also ensure accountability of assailants and discourage gender-based violence in politics.<sup>111</sup> Strengthening national anti-violence and online harassment policies can protect privacy and the flow of personal data, ensuring safer digital spaces for all. Additionally, engaging boys and men in promoting and supporting girls and women as leaders and decision-makers is also essential for building open political spaces.<sup>112</sup>

#### Case Study: Analyzing Violence Against Women in Political Parties<sup>113</sup>

Political parties provide an entryway for women's political participation, leadership, and engagement. Yet traditional gender norms have historically made it difficult to provide women with equal opportunities to access leadership positions and party platforms. Political parties are protected public spaces that allow and enable violence against women to take place. In 2018, the National Democratic Institute published findings from surveys of men and women party members in Cote d'Ivoire, Honduras, Tanzania, and Tunisia. These surveys found that a majority of men and women are aware that violence occurs in their political parties; a majority of men and women believe that women are more likely to experience violence in political parties; women actually do experience high rates of violence within their parties; and there is a lack of financial resources and party support for women overall.

#### Ensure Recognition of Women in Decision-Making Capacities as a Human Right

Advancing the rights of women to serve in positions of leadership and actively participate in decision-making processes can be achieved in part through their enhanced visibility. By publicly recognizing their contributions and protecting their rights by implementing international agreements such as the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, the capacities of girls and women are more broadly accepted, thus dispelling negative gender stereotypes.<sup>114, 115</sup> Representation matters and is of paramount importance to inspire the next generation of female leaders. Towards this end, women parliamentarians should share their experiences publicly to normalize the idea of having women in positions of power and mentor girls and young women to help them access decision-making spaces and positions of power.

The media plays a crucial role in highlighting the positive contributions of women in politics and avoid perpetuating negative gender-based stereotypes. Female politicians can also gain visibility through support from civil society and other female leaders.<sup>116, 117</sup> Working with others, including boys and men, contributes to shifting societal perceptions around political gender roles or capabilities.

#### Case Study: Parity Within Ethiopian Politics Changing at the National Level

In April of 2018, Ethiopian Prime Minister Abiy Ahmed assumed office as the new reformist leader, chairing both the People's Revolutionary Democratic Front and the Oromo Democratic Party.<sup>118</sup> In his acceptance speech, he spoke directly to Ethiopian women, recognizing their contribution to the progress of their country, and promised to speed up efforts to improve women's all-around participation.<sup>119</sup> Prime Minister Abiy has already delivered on this promise to promote gender parity within his government, including appointing a gender-balanced cabinet comprised of 20 members.<sup>120</sup> He has also promoted women to strategic positions in the areas of defense and security, peace, trade, labor, culture, science, and revenue.<sup>121</sup> Prime Minister Abiy's commitment to push for gender parity resulted in the Ethiopian Parliament's approval of Sahle-Work Zewde to be the first female president of Ethiopia.<sup>122</sup>

### **SECTION 3: THE BENEFITS OF INVESTMENT**

Investing in women's right to political participation is a necessary step to achieving global gender equality and democratic governance.<sup>123</sup> Increasing women's participation in politics leads to positive impacts for countries' development and growth. A study revealed that an increased number of women in parliament leads to greater investments in education.<sup>124</sup> More female lawmakers are associated with improved government accountability, more passed legislation, and increased compromise between political factions.<sup>125</sup> Research also shows that women's participation in resolution processes decreases the chances of peace agreements failing by 64% and increases the chances of peace agreements lasting for 15 years by 35%.<sup>126</sup>

Furthermore, research suggests that gender balance in the political sphere promotes gender balance in the workforce. For example, one study showed that companies with strong female leadership, meaning three or more women on the board or female board representation higher than the country average, boast an annual return on equity of 10.1%, compared to 7.4% for companies without strong female leadership.<sup>127</sup> This represents tremendous economic potential, as evidence shows that gender equality in the workforce could lead to doubling women's contributions to global GDP growth by 2025.<sup>128</sup> Girls' and women's political participation stretches beyond elected office. Women's involvement and empowerment in all aspects of public life, from activism in civil society to leadership in political parties and on corporate boards, brings gains in sustainable, peaceful democracy, and more representative, resilient systems.<sup>129</sup> Evidence also shows that countries with higher engagement of women in public life experience lower levels of inequality.<sup>130</sup>

### **SECTION 4: CALLS TO ACTION**

Women's equal participation in politics is a crucial step toward achieving gender equality, the Sustainable Development Goals, and progress for all. It is not only empowering for the girls and women engaged, but benefits their communities, countries, and the world as a whole. Closing the gender gap by upholding girl's and women's right to political participation requires cross-cutting approaches to national and local issues and specific actions from key institutions.

In order to power progress for all, many different constituents must work together—governments, civil society, academia, media, local communities, the United Nations, and the private sector—to take the following actions for girls and women:

- Eliminate structural and legal obstacles that hinder all girls' and women's participation in politics and decision-making, and hold those obstructing them accountable. (Most relevant for: governments and the private sector)
- Offer training programs for young people, women, and men on political systems, girls' and women's right to participation and roles in decision-making, and unconscious bias and inclusion. (Most relevant for: civil society and governments)





- Introduce transitional quota systems and inclusive, gender-sensitive leadership pathways to help bring all girls and women into political spheres. (Most relevant for: governments, the private sector, and NGOs)
- Secure equal visibility of female politicians and decision-makers and promote a more inclusive representation of leadership. (Most relevant for: the media)
- Promote a safe and enabling political environment in which all girls and women may participate in public life at all levels without fear of
  physical, emotional, or online violence and harassment. (Most relevant for: governments, civil society, media, the United Nations, and the
  private sector)
- Promote women in leadership and decision-making roles at all levels, including at peace negotiation tables and in humanitarian emergencies. (Most relevant for: governments, civil society, the United Nations, development and humanitarian international actors, and the private sector)
- Support women's leadership in the workplace through greater inclusion in executive positions and on corporate boards. (Most relevant for: governments and the private sector)
- Fund grassroots organizations that build the capacity of girls and women to participate both individually and collectively in social, economic, political, and public life. (Most relevant for: governments and the private sector)
- Implement international agreements, guidelines, and protocols that seek to reduce harassment and violence that prevent women from
  ascending to leadership positions, such as the International Labour Convention to Eliminate Violence and Harassment in the World
  of Work and the OECD Recommendation on Ending Sexual Exploitation, Abuse, and Harassment in Development Co-operation and
  Humanitarian Assistance. (Most relevant for: governments and the private sector)
- Implement policies and accountability mechanisms that track and report on government performance with respect to gender equality commitments. (Most relevant for: governments and the private sector)
- Incorporate men in training focused on supporting and promoting girls and women as leaders and decision-makers. (Most relevant for: governments, civil society, and the United Nations)

#### Last reviewed and updated November 2019

#### Prepared by: Tatiana DiLanzo, Women Deliver

**2019 version reviewed and updated by**: Saeeda Rizvi, Women Deliver; Meagan Torello, Women Deliver; Tamar Eisen, National Democratic Institute; Hellen Malinga Apila, FEMNET; Brigid Rayder, Women Deliver; Divya Mathew, Women Deliver; Rita Nehme, Women Deliver; Jessica Roland, Women Deliver; Courtney Carson, Women Deliver; Susan Papp, Women Deliver; Meyris Montalvo, Women Deliver; Molly Shapiro, Consultant.

Disclaimer: The views and opinions expressed in this technical paper are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of all partnering organizations.

These briefs are intended to be used by policymakers, decision-makers, advocates, and activists to advance issues affecting girls and women in global development. These materials are designed to be open-sourced and available for your use.

#### → Learn more about the Deliver for Good campaign.

#### **ENDNOTES**

- United Nations. UN Convention on the Rights of the Child. November 20, 1989. https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg\_no=IV-11&chapter=4&lang=en.
- 2 The Economist Intelligence Unit. *Democracy Index* 2018: Me Too? Political participation, protest and democracy. The Economist, 2018. https://www.eiu. com/public/topical\_report.aspx?campaignid=Democracy2018.
- 3 Inter-Parliamentary Union and UN Women. "Women in Politics: 2019." January 1, 2019. https://www.ipu.org/resources/publications/infographics/2019-03/ women-in-politics-2019.
- 4 UN Women. "Facts and figures: Leadership and political participation." Last modified June 2019. https://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/leadership-and-political-participation/facts-and-figures.
- 5 UN Women. Monitoring Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women and Girls in the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development Opportunities and Challenges. New York: UN Women, 2015. http://www2.unwomen.org/~/media/ headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2015/indicatorpaperen-final.pdf?v=1&d=20150921T140212.
- 6 USAID. "Strengthening Women's Rights and Political Participation." Last modified June 9, 2016. https://www.usaid.gov/what-we-do/gender-equalityand-womens-empowerment/addressing-gender-programming/strengtheningwomens.

- 7 Inter-Parliamentary Union. "Women in National Parliaments." Accessed November 5, 2019. http://archive.ipu.org/wmn-e/world.htm.
- 8 Inter-Parliamentary Union. Women in National Parliament in 2018: The year in review. 2019. https://www.ipu.org/resources/publications/reports/2019-03/ women-in-parliament-in-2018-year-in-review.
- 9 United Nations General Assembly. Measures taken and progress achieved in the promotion of women and political participation: Report of the Secretary-General. July 24, 2013. https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/755820?ln=en.
- 10 Geiger, Abigail, and Lauren Kent. "Number of women leaders around the world has grown, but they're still a small group." Pew Research Center. March 8, 2017. http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/03/08/women-leadersaround-the-world/.
- 11 UN Women calculation based on information provided by Permanent Missions to the United Nations. Some leaders hold positions of both head of government and head of state. Only elected Heads of State have been taken into account. UN Women. "Facts and figures: Leadership and political participation." Accessed: November 5, 2019. http://www.unwomen.org/en/ what-we-do/leadership-and-political-participation/facts-and-figures#notes.
- 12 Inter-Parliamentary Union and UN Women. "Women in Politics: 2019." January 1, 2019. https://www.ipu.org/resources/publications/infographics/2019-03/ women-in-politics-2019.



- 13 Inter-Parliamentary Union. Youth participation in national parliaments. 2018. https://www.ipu.org/resources/publications/reports/2018-12/youthparticipation-in-national-parliaments-2018.
- 14 Women in Parliaments Global Forum and The World Bank. *The Female Political Career*. Zurich: WIP, 2015. https://www.womeninparliaments.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/Final\_13012015\_The-Female-Political-Career.pdf.
- 15 National Democratic Institute. "Youth Political Participation Programming Guide." July 17, 2017. https://www.ndi.org/publications/youth-politicalparticipation-programming-guide.
- 16 National Democratic Institute. "Youth Political Participation Programming Guide." July 17, 2017. https://www.ndi.org/publications/youth-politicalparticipation-programming-guide.
- 17 Plan International. Taking the Lead: Girls and Young Women on Changing the Face of Leadership. Surrey: Plan International, 2019. https://plan-international.org/ publications/taking-the-lead.
- 18 United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World Youth Report on Youth Civic Engagement. New York: United Nations, 2016. https://www. un.org/development/desa/youth/publications/2016/07/world-youth-reporton-youth-civic-engagement/.
- 19 United Nations Security Council. Resolution 1325. October 31, 2000. http:// www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/1325(2000).
- 20 United Nations Security Council. *Resolution 2250*. December 9, 2015. https://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/2250(2015)&referer=/english/&Lang=E.
- 21 Coomaraswamy, Radhika. Preventing Conflict Transforming Justice Securing the Peace: A Global Study on the Implementation of United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325. UN Women, 2015. https://www.peacewomen.org/sites/ default/files/UNW-GLOBAL-STUDY-1325-2015%20(1).pdf.
- 22 United Nations Security Council. Report of the Secretary-General on Women, Peace and Security. October 9, 2018. https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/ files/resources/N1831325.pdf.
- 23 Council on Foreign Relations. "Women's Participation in Peace Processes." Last Modified January 30, 2019. https://www.cfr.org/interactive/womensparticipation-in-peace-processes.
- 24 National Democratic Institute. Kosovo: Overcoming Barriers to Women's Political Participation. 2015. https://www.ndi.org/files/Gender-Assesment-report-eng. pdf.
- 25 Markham, Susan. "Women as Agents of Change: Having Voice in Society and Influencing Policy." National Democratic Institute, 2013. https://www.ndi.org/ Markham-women-as-agents-of-change.
- 26 National Democratic Institute. #NotTheCost: Submission by the National Democratic Institute to the United Nations Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women. June, 2018. https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/NDI%20 Submission.pdf.
- 27 National Democratic Institute. #NotTheCost: Stopping Violence Against Women in Politics: Program Guidance. 2017. https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/ not-the-cost-program-guidance-final.pdf.
- 28 National Democratic Institute. Kosovo: Overcoming Barriers to Women's Political Participation. 2015. https://www.ndi.org/files/Gender-Assesment-report-eng. pdf.
- 29 Knowledge Platform Security and Rule of Law and the Dutch NAP Partnership. State of Affairs in Women, Peace and Security. The Hague: Knowledge Platform Security and Rule of Law, 2015. https://www.inclusivesecurity.org/wpcontent/uploads/2015/02/State-of-Affairs-in-Women-Peace-and-Security. pdf.
- 30 National Democratic Institute. #NotTheCost: Stopping Violence Against Women in Politics: Program Guidance. 2017. https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/ not-the-cost-program-guidance-final.pdf.
- 31 National Democratic Institute. "Why Women in Politics Handout." n.d. Accessed October 10, 2019. https://www.ndi.org/dcc-gender-women-politics.
- 32 Camissa, Anne Marie and Beth Reingold. "Women in State Legislators and State Legislative Research: Beyond Sameness and Difference." *State Politics and Policy Quarterly* 4, no. 2 (2004): 181–210.
- 33 OECD. Women, Government and Policy Making in OECD Countries: Fostering Diversity for Inclusive Growth. Paris: OECD Publishing, 2014. https://www. oecd-ilibrary.org/governance/women-government-and-policy-making-inoecd-countries\_9789264210745-en.
- 34 Dittmar, Kelly, Kira Sanbonmatsu, and Susan Carroll. A Seat at the Table: Congresswomen's Perspectives on Why Their Presence Matters. New York: Oxford University Press, 2018.
- 35 O'Neil, Tam, Georgia Plank, and Pilar Domingo. Support to women and girls' leadership: A rapid review of the evidence. London: Overseas Development Institute. March, 2015. http://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odi-assets/ publications-opinion-files/9623.pdf.
- 36 National Democratic Institute. "Why Women in Politics Handout." n.d. Accessed October 10, 2019. https://www.ndi.org/dcc-gender-women-politics.
- 37 Gagliarducci, Stefano and Daniele Paserman. "Gender Differences in Cooperative Environments: Evidence from the U.S. Congress." National Bureau of Economic Research. Working Paper 22488. 2016. https://www.nber.org/ papers/w22488.

- 38 Anzia, Sarah and Christopher Berry. "The Jackie (and Jill) Robinson Effect: Why Do Congresswomen Outperform Congressmen?" American Journal of Political Science 55, no. 3 (2011): 478–493. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/ abs/10.1111/j.1540-5907.2011.00512.x.
- 39 Kumar Jha, Chandan and Sudipta Sarangi. "Women and corruption: What positions must they hold to make a difference?" Journal of Economic Behavior and Organization 151 (2018): 219–233. https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0167268118300933?via%3Dihub.
- 40 O'Brien, Diana and Johanna Rickne. "Gender Quotas and Women's Political Leadership." American Political Science Review 110, no. 1 (2016): 112–126. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055415000611.
- 41 Hughes, Melanie, Pamela Paxton, Amanda B. Clayton, and Pär Zetterberg. "Global Gender Quota Adoption, Implementation, and Reform." *Comparative Politics* 51, no. 2 (2019): 219–238. DOI: 10.5129/001041519825256650.
- 42 Ballington, Julie, and Azza Karam. Women in Parliament: Beyond Numbers. Stockholm: International IDEA, 2005. http://www.idea.int/publications/ catalogue/women-parliament-beyond-numbers-revised-edition.
- 43 UN Women calculation based on: Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance, Stockholm University and Inter-Parliamentary Union. "Gender Quotas Database." Accessed November, 2019. http://www.quotaproject. org/. and Inter-Parliamentary Union. "Women in National Parliaments." September 1, 2019. http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/world.htm. UN Women. "Facts and figures: leadership and political participation." Accessed November 2019. https://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/leadership-and-politicalparticipation/facts-and-figures#notes.
- 44 Inter-Parliamentary Union. Women in National Parliament in 2018: The year in review. Geneva: IPU, 2019. https://www.ipu.org/resources/publications/ reports/2019-03/women-in-parliament-in-2018-year-in-review.
- 45 Chouakri, Yasmina. Violence Against Women in Political Parties: Analysis of the Situation in Tunisia. National Democratic Institute, 2019. https://www.ndi.org/ sites/default/files/02-12-2019\_Tunisia%20%281%29.pdf.
- 46 Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance. "Country View on Tunisia: Gender Quotas Database." 2019. https://www.idea.int/data-tools/ data/ gender-quotas/country-view/284/35.
- 47 United Nations Security Council. Resolution 1325. October 31, 2000. http:// www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/WPS%20SRES1325%20.pdf.
- 48 UN Women. "In Brief: Peace and Security." 2015. http://www.unwomen.org/-/ media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2013/12/ un%20women%20briefthematicpsuswebrev3%20pdf.pdf?la=en.
- 49 O'Reilly, Marie, Andrea Ó Súilleabháin, and Thania Paffenholz. *Reimagining Peacemaking: Women's Roles in Peace Processes*. International Peace Institute, 2015. https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/IPI-E-pub-Reimagining-Peacemaking.pdf.
- 50 Paffenholz, Thania, Nick Ross, Steven Dixon, Anna-Lena Schluchter, and Jacqui True. Making Women Count – Not Just Counting Women: Assessing Women's Inclusion and Influence on Peace Negotiations. Geneva: Inclusive Peace and Transition Initiative and UN Women, 2016. https://www.inclusivepeace.org/ sites/default/files/IPTI-UN-Women-Report-Making-Women-Count-60-Pages. pdf.
- 51 The percentages in conflict and post-conflict countries were calculated by UN Women using data from the Inter-Parliamentary Union. Inter-Parliamentary Union. "Women in National Parliaments," January 1, 2019. http://archive.ipu.org/wmn-e/world.htm. UN Women. "Facts and figures: leadership and political participation." Accessed November 2019. https://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/peace-and-security/facts-and-figures.
- 52 The percentages in conflict and post-conflict countries were calculated by UN Women using data from the IPU. UN Women and the Inter-Parliamentary Union. "Women in politics 2019 map." January 1, 2019. http://www. unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2019/03/women-in-politics-2019-map#view. UN Women. "Facts and figures: leadership and political participation." Accessed November 2019. https://www.unwomen.org/en/ what-we-do/peace-and-security/facts-and-figures.
- 53 United States Congress. S.1141 Women, Peace, and Security Act of 2017. October 6, 2017. https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senatebill/1141.
- 54 United States Executive Office of the President. United States Strategy on Women, Peace and Security. June 2019. https://www.hsdl. org/?abstract&did=826079.
- 55 Government of Canada. "Canada's ambassador for Women, Peace and Security." Last modified June 17, 2019. https://www.international.gc.ca/worldmonde/issues\_development-enjeux\_developpement/gender\_equality-egalite\_ des\_genres/women\_peace\_security-femmes\_paix\_securite-rep.aspx?lang=eng.
- 56 OECD. DAC Recommendation on Ending Sexual Exploitation, Abuse, and Harassment in Development Co-operation and Humanitarian Assistance: Key Pillars of Prevention and Response. 2019. http://www.oecd.org/ officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=DCD/DAC(2019)31/ FINAL&docLanguage=En.
- 57 Barclay, Alison, Michelle Higelin and Melissa Bungcaras. On the Frontline: Catalysing Women's Leadership in Humanitarian Action. Johannesburg: ActionAid International, 2016. https://www.actionaid.org.uk/sites/default/files/ publications/actionaid\_policy\_report\_on\_the\_frontline\_catalysing\_womens\_ leadership\_in\_humanitarian\_action.pdf.





- 58 Domingo, Pilar, Rebecca Holmes, Tam O'Neil, Nicola Jones, Kate Bird, Anna Larson, Elizabeth Presler-Marshall, and Craig Valters. Women's voice and leadership in decision-making: Assessing the evidence. London: Overseas Development Institute, 2015. https://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odiassets/publications-opinion-files/9627.pdf.
- 59 National Democratic Institute. A Strategy for Peace in Iraq: A Gender-Sensitive National Reconciliation Platform. 2018. https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/ National%20Reconciliation%20Platform%20Formatted%20%28ENG%29.pdf.
- 60 Women's International League for Peace and Freedom. "Syrian Women's Political Movement Releases Three Policy Papers." July 1, 2019. https://www. wilpf.org/syrian-womens-political-movement-releases-three-policy-papers/.
- 61 OECD. Aid to gender equality and women's empowerment: An Overview. 2018. http://www.oecd.org/dac/gender-development/Aid-to-gender-overview-2018. pdf.
- 62 OECD. Aid to gender equality and women's empowerment: An Overview. 2018. http://www.oecd.org/dac/gender-development/Aid-to-gender-overview-2018. pdf.
- 63 UN Women, IDLO, World Bank, and Task Force on Justice. Justice for Women: High-level Group Report. 2019. https://www.idlo.int/sites/default/files/pdfs/ publications/Justice-for-Women\_Full-Report-English.pdf.
- 64 UN Women. The Empowerment of Women and Girls with Disabilities: Towards Full and Effective Participation and Gender Equality. New York: UN Women, 2018. http://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/ sections/library/publications/2018/empowerment-of-women-and-girls-withdisabilities-en.pdf?la=en&vs=3504.
- 65 Noland, Marcus, Tyler Moran and Barbara Kotschwar. "Is Gender Diversity Profitable? Evidence from a Global Survey." Working Paper 16.3. Peterson Institute for International Economics, 2016. https://piie.com/system/files/ documents/wp16-3.pdf.
- 66 Lisa Prior, Tahnee and Leena Heinämäki. "The Rights and Role of Indigenous Women in the Climate Change Regime." *Arctic Review on Law and Politics* 8 (2017): 193–221. https://doi.org/10.23865/arctic.v8.901.
- 67 Riedl, Karin. Beyond numbers: the participation of indigenous peoples in parliament: survey report. Inter-Parliamentary Union, 2014. http://www.ipu.org/ pdf/publications/indigenous-sur-en.pdf.
- 68 Riedl, Karin. Beyond numbers: the participation of indigenous peoples in parliament: survey report. Inter-Parliamentary Union, 2014. http://www.ipu.org/ pdf/publications/indigenous-sur-en.pdf.
- 69 International Foundation for Electoral Systems. "Creating a Policy Platform to Advocate for Rights of Kenyan Women with Disabilities." December 19, 2017. https://www.ifes.org/news/creating-policy-platform-advocate-rights-kenyanwomen-disabilities.
- 70 United Nations Development Programme. Enhancing Youth Political Participation throughout the Electoral Cycle: A Good Practice Guide. New York: UNDP, 2013. http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/ Democratic%20Governance/Electoral%20Systems%20and%20Processes/ ENG\_UN-Youth\_Guide-LR.pdf.
- 71 United Nations Development Programme. Enhancing Youth Political Participation throughout the Electoral Cycle: A Good Practice Guide. New York: UNDP, 2013. http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/ Democratic%20Governance/Electoral%20Systems%20and%20Processes/ ENG\_UN-Youth\_Guide-LR.pdf.
- 72 United Nations Development Programme. Enhancing Youth Political Participation throughout the Electoral Cycle: A Good Practice Guide. New York: UNDP, 2013. http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/ Democratic%20Governance/Electoral%20Systems%20and%20Processes/ ENG\_UN-Youth\_Guide-LR.pdf.
- 73 United Nations Development Programme. Enhancing Youth Political Participation throughout the Electoral Cycle: A Good Practice Guide. New York: UNDP, 2013. http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/ Democratic%20Governance/Electoral%20Systems%20and%20Processes/ ENG\_UN-Youth\_Guide-LR.pdf.
- 74 Women Sports Foundation. Her Life Depends On It III: Sport, Physical Activity, and the Health and Well-Being of American Girls and Women. East Meadow: Women's Sports Foundation, 2015. https://www.womenssportsfoundation. org/research/article-and-report/health-research/her-life-depends-on-it-iii/.
- 75 National Democratic Institute. Increasing Women's Political Participation Through Effective Training Programs: A Guide to Best Practices and Lessons Learned. 2013. https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/Training-Manual-Increasing-WPP-Through-Effective-Training-Programs.pdf.
- 76 Dodsworth, Susan and Nic Cheeseman. Just Add Women? Parliamentary Committees and the Health Sector in Africa. Westminster Foundation for Democracy and University of Birmingham, 2019. https://www.wfd.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/06/WEB\_WFD-PAPER\_Just-add-women.pdf.
- 77 National Democratic Institute. "National Democratic Institute: Burkina Faso." 2016. https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/Burkina%20Faso%20One%20 Pager%202016-04.pdf.
- 78 National Democratic Institute. "Helping Women and Youth be Competitive Candidates as Burkina Faso Vote Brings Political Transition to an End." 2016. https://www.ndi.org/Women\_Youth\_Competitive\_Candidates\_Burkina\_Faso\_ story.

- 79 National Democratic Institute. "Burkina Faso Campaign Brings 16,000 Women Closer to Voter Registration." October, 23 2012. https://www.ndi.org/burkinafaso-birth-certificates.
- 80 Plan International. Taking the Lead: Girls and Young Women on Changing the Face of Leadership. Surrey: Plan International, 2019. https://plan-international.org/ publications/taking-the-lead.
- 81 Plan International. "9 Out of 10 Girls Believe Women Leaders Suffer Sexual Harassment." June 4, 2019. https://plan-international.org/news/2019-06-04girls-believe-women-leaders-suffer-sexual-harassment.
- 82 Plan International. Taking the Lead: Girls and Young Women on Changing the Face of Leadership. Surrey: Plan International, 2019. https://plan-international.org/ publications/taking-the-lead.
- 83 Ballington, Julie, and Azza Karam. Women in Parliament: Beyond Numbers. Stockholm: International IDEA, 2005. http://www.idea.int/publications/ catalogue/women-parliament-beyond-numbers-revised-edition.
- 84 First-Arai, Leanna. "This International Women's Day, Meet the Girls Leading a Movement." Sierra Club. March 8, 2019. https://www.sierraclub.org/sierra/ international-women-s-day-meet-girls-leading-movement-climate-change-%23fridaysforfuture.
- 85 United Nations. Gender Responsive Disaster Risk Reduction: A contribution by the United Nations to the consultation leading to the Third UN World Conference on Disaster Risk Reduction. 2014. http://www.preventionweb.net/files/40425\_ gender.pdf.
- 86 UN Office for Disaster Risk Reduction. "What is Disaster Risk Reduction?" Accessed November 5, 2019. https://www.unisdr.org/who-we-are/what-is-drr.
- 87 O'Neil, Tam, Georgia Plank, and Pilar Domingo. Support to women and girls' leadership: A rapid review of the evidence. London: Overseas Development Institute. March, 2015. http://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odi-assets/ publications-opinion-files/9623.pdf.
- 88 van der Gaag, N., Heilman, B., Gupta T., Nembhard, C., and Barker, G. State of the World's Fathers: Unlocking the Power of Meris Care. Washington, DC: Promundo-US, 2019. https://stateoftheworldsfathers.org/report/state-of-theworlds-fathers-helping-men-step-up-to-care/.
- 89 Farré, Lídia. World Development Report 2012: Gender Equality and Development - The Role of Men for Gender Equality. Washington, DC: World Bank. 2012. http://hdl.handle.net/10986/9237.
- 90 Ernst & Young. Is SHE Your Next Leader? India: EY, 2018. https://www.ey.com/ Publication/vwLUAssets/ey-is-she-your-next-leader/%24File/ey-is-she-yournext-leader.pdf.
- 91 World Bank. World Development Report 2012: Gender Equality and Development. Washington, DC: The World Bank, 2012. http://hdl.handle.net/10986/4391.
- 92 McKinsey & Company. Women in the Workplace. 2018. https://www.mckinsey. com/featured-insights/gender-equality/women-in-the-workplace-2018.
- 93 McKinsey & Company. Women in the Workplace. 2018. https://www.mckinsey. com/featured-insights/gender-equality/women-in-the-workplace-2018.
- 94 Noland, Marcus, Tyler Moran and Barbara Kotschwar. "Is Gender Diversity Profitable? Evidence from a Global Survey." Working Paper 16.3. Peterson Institute for International Economics, 2016. https://piie.com/system/files/ documents/wp16-3.pdf.
- 95 Comi, Simona, Mara Grasseni, Federica Origo, and Laura Pagani. "Where Women Make the Difference. The Effects of Corporate Board Gender Quotas on Firms Performance Across Europe." University of Milan Bicocca Department of Economics, Management and Statistics Working Paper No. 367. 2017. https:// papers.ssm.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3001255.
- 96 Ghosh, Ratna, Paromita Chakravarti, and Kumari Mansi. "Women's Empowerment and Education: Panchayat's and women's self help groups in India." *Policy Futures in Education* 13, no. 3 (2015): 294–314. http://journals. sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/1478210315571214.
- 97 Ghosh, Ratna, Paromita Chakravarti, and Kumari Mansi. "Women's Empowerment and Education: Panchayat's and women's self help groups in India." *Policy Futures in Education* 13, no. 3 (2015): 294–314. http://journals. sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/1478210315571214.
- 98 Wharton, University of Pennsylvania. "What Is the Role of Women in Indian Politics? Growing Stronger..." May 21, 2009. https://knowledge.wharton. upenn.edu/article/what-is-the-role-of-women-in-indian-politics-growingstronger/.
- 99 Bhatnagar, Rahul. "Take Five: "Elected Women Representatives are key agents for transformational economic, environmental, and social change in India." UN Women. July 18, 2019. http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2019/7/ take-five-rahul-bhatnagar-india.
- 100 Chattopadhyay, Raghabendra and Esther Duflo. "Women as Policy Makers: Evidence from a Randomized Policy Experiment in India," *Econometrica* 72, no. 5 (2004): 1409–1443. https://economics.mit.edu/files/792.
- 101 Beaman, Lori, Raghabendra Chatopadhyay, Esther Duflo, Rohini Pande, and Petia Topalova. "Powerful Women: Does Exposure Reduce Bias?" MIT Economics. https://economics.mit.edu/files/3122.
- 102 Beaman, Lori, Raghabendra Chatopadhyay, Esther Duflo, Rohini Pande, and Petia Topalova. "Powerful Women: Does Exposure Reduce Bias?" MIT Economics. https://economics.mit.edu/files/3122.



- 103 United Nations Development Programme. Gender Equality Strategy 2018-2021. 2019. New York: UNDP, 2018. https://www.undp.org/content/ undp/en/home/librarypage/womens-empowerment/undp-gender-equalitystrategy-2018-2021.html.
- 104 United Nations General Assembly. Violence against women in politics note by the Secretary-General. August 6, 2018. https://www.un.org/en/ga/search/ view\_doc.asp?symbol=A/73/301.
- 105 UN Women, the Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights, and the UN Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences. Violence against Women in Politics: Expert Group Meeting Report & Recommendations. New York: UN Women, 2018. http://www.unwomen. org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2018/ egm-report-violence-against-women-in-politics-en.pdf?la=en&vs=4036.
- 106 FRIDA: The Young Feminist Fund. Brave Creative Resilient. The Global State of Young Feminist Organizing. 2016. http://youngfeministfund.org/wp-content/ uploads/2016/09/frida-awid\_young\_feminist\_organizing\_research.pdf.
- 107 National Democratic Institute. Tweets That Chill: Analyzing Online Violence Against Women in Politics. 2019. https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/ NDI%20Tweets%20That%20Chill%20Report.pdf.
- 108 National Democratic Institute. *#NotTheCost: Stopping Violence Against Women in Politics*. 2016. http://www.ndi.org/not-the-cost.
- 109 CIVICUS. Report on the Challenges Faced by Women in Civil Society in Africa. 2011. https://www.civicus.org/view/media/Challenges\_Faced\_by\_Women\_ in\_Civil\_Society\_in\_Africa.pdf.
- 110 International Labour Organization. C190 Violence and Harassment Convention, 2019. June 10, 2019. https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p= NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100\_ILO\_CODE:C190.
- 111 ParlAmericas. "Political Harassment and Violence Against Women." Accessed November 5, 2019. http://www.parlamericas.org/en/gender-equality/ourwork-pnge/political-violence.aspx.
- 112 Coomaraswamy, Radhika. Preventing Conflict Transforming Justice Securing the Peace: A Global Study on the Implementation of United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325. UN Women, 2015. https://www.peacewomen.org/sites/ default/files/UNW-GLOBAL-STUDY-1325-2015%20(1).pdf.
- 113 National Democratic Institute. No Party to Violence: Analyzing Violence Against Women in Political Parties. 2018. https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/ NDI\_No\_Party\_to\_Violence\_ReportFinal.pdf.
- 114 Leicht, Carola, et. al. "Counter-Stereotypes and Feminism Promote Leadership Aspirations in Highly Identified Women." *Frontiers in Psychology*. June 2, 2017. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5454072/.
- 115 United Nations. *Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action*. 1995. https:// www.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2015/01/beijingdeclaration#view.
- 116 National Democratic Institute. Kosovo: Overcoming Barriers to Women's Political Participation. 2015. https://www.ndi.org/files/Gender-Assesmentreport-eng.pdf.
- 117 Knowledge Platform Security and Rule of Law and the Dutch NAP Partnership. State of Affairs in Women, Peace and Security. The Hague: Knowledge Platform Security and Rule of Law, 2015. https://www. inclusivesecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/State-of-Affairs-in-Women-Peace-and-Security.pdf.

- 118 Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia, Office of the Prime Minister: "Prime Minister: H.E. Abiy Ahmed Ali." Accessed November 5, 2019. https://pmo. gov.et/pm/.
- 119 Hussein, Hassen. "Full English Transcript of Ethiopian Prime Minister Abiy Ahmed's Inaugural Address." April 3, 2018. https://www.opride. com/2018/04/03/english-partial-transcript-of-ethiopian-prime-ministerabiy-ahmeds-inaugural-address/#comments.
- 120 Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia, Office of the Prime Minister: "The Council of Ministers." Accessed November 5, 2019. https://pmo.gov.et/ council/.
- 121 Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia, Office of the Prime Minister. "The Council of Ministers." Accessed November 5, 2019. https://pmo.gov.et/ council/.
- 122 Council of Women World Leaders. "Sahle-Work Zewde." Accessed November 5, 2019. http://www.councilwomenworldleaders.org/sahle-work-zewde.html.
- 123 OECD. Women, Government and Policy Making in OECD Countries: Fostering Diversity for Inclusive Growth. Paris: OECD Publishing, 2014. https://www. oecd-ilibrary.org/governance/women-government-and-policy-making-inoecd-countries\_9789264210745-en.
- 124 Chen, Li-Ju. "Female Policymakers and Educational Expenditures: Cross-Country Evidence." Stockholm University Department of Economics. 2008. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=1117552.
- 125 Kumar Jha, Chandan and Sudipta Sarangi. "Women and corruption: What positions must they hold to make a difference?" *Journal of Economic Behavior* and Organization 151 (2018):219–233. https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0167268118300933?via%3Dihub.
- 126 O'Reilly, Marie, Andrea Ó Súilleabháin, and Thania Paffenholz. Reimagining Peacemaking: Women's Roles in Peace Processes. International Peace Institute, 2015. https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/IPI-E-pub-Reimagining-Peacemaking.pdf.
- 127 Lee, Linda-Eling, Ric Marshall, Damion Rallis, and Matt Moscardi. Women on Boards: Gender Trends in Gender Diversity on Corporate Boards. MSCI, 2015. https://www.msci.com/documents/10199/04b6f646-d638-4878-9c61-4eb91748a82b.
- 128 Woetzel, Jonathan, et. al. The Power of Parity: How Advancing Women's Equality Can Add \$12 Trillion to Global Growth. The McKinsey Global Institute, 2015. http://www.mckinsey.com/global-themes/employment-and-growth/howadvancing-womens-equality-can-add-12-trillion-to-global-growth.
- 129 Markham, Susan. "Women as Agents of Change: Having Voice in Society and Influencing Policy." National Democratic Institute and The World Bank, 2013. https://www.ndi.org/Markham-women-as-agents-of-change.
- 130 World Economic Forum. The Global Gender Gap Report 2018. Geneva: World Economic Forum, 2018. http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF\_GGGR\_2018. pdf.



